

by Erica Marat

Capital:	Bishkek
Population:	5.7 million
GNI/capita, PPP:	US\$3,080

Source: The data above are drawn from the World Bank's World Development Indicators 2015.

Nat	ions ir	n Trans	sit Rati	ings a	nd Av	erage	d Scc	ores		
	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
Electoral Process	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.00	6.25	6.00	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.50
Civil Society	4.50	4.50	4.50	4.75	5.00	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.50	4.75
Independent Media	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.25	6.50	6.50	6.25	6.25	6.00	6.00
National Democratic Governance	6.00	6.00	6.25	6.50	6.75	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50
Local Democratic Governance	6.25	6.25	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.25	6.25	6.25
Judicial Framework and Independence	5.50	5.50	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25
Corruption	6.00	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.50	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25
Democracy Score	5.68	5.68	5.93	6.04	6.21	6.11	6.00	5.96	5.89	5.99

NOTE: The ratings reflect the consensus of Freedom House, its academic advisers, and the author(s) of this report. The opinions expressed in this report are those of the author(s). The ratings are based on a scale of 1 to 7, with 1 representing the highest level of democratic progress and 7 the lowest. The Democracy Score is an average of ratings for the categories tracked in a given year.

## Executive Summary

In the four years since the April 2010 ousting of President Kurmanbek Bakiyev, Kyrgyzstan has developed the most dynamic political system in post-Soviet Central Asia. In 2014, government leadership promised to uphold the schedule for parliamentary and presidential elections in 2015 and 2017, which would mean breaking a decade-long pattern of early elections that typically served to strengthen the incumbent. Political parties appear to be diversifying, and some regional political parties that won local elections in 2012 are preparing nationwide campaigns. There are also parties striving to represent the interests of specific social groups, such as migrants and entrepreneurs, rather than self-interested political cliques.

In 2013 and 2014, a number of draft laws and an increase in intolerant groups advocating an ultraconservative Kyrgyz identity threatened the overall health of civil society. Some of the proposals were stalled or defeated by significant pressure from nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) and watchdogs. In May, however, the president signed a bill that de facto recriminalized libel. Later in the year, the parliament discussed labeling organizations and individuals obtaining foreign grants as "foreign agents," as well as banning the "propaganda of nontraditional sexual relations." Both bills were inspired by similar laws in Russia, and remained on the parliament's agenda at year's end.

Additionally, several members of parliament (MPs) as well as President Almazbek Atambayev called for amendments to the constitution. Some criticized these calls, emphasizing that the document serves as a guarantee of Kyrgyzstan's current political structure. Several MPs put forward proposals to revise the current electoral code, but these suggestions also met with criticism from civil society members and parliamentarians.

Despite some progress toward political pluralization under the 2010 constitution, endemic institutional weaknesses of national and local government agencies, a lack of reform in the judicial sector, and intermittent rule of law continue to hamper Kyrgyzstan's democratic gains. Frequent changes in the composition of the ruling coalition between 2010 and 2014 undermined the continuity of government policies. The most recent governmental reorganization occurred in March 2014, when the Ata-Meken party left the ruling coalition following a disagreement with then-prime minister Jantoro Satybaldiyev's government. Political parties remain too weak to perform as coherent units, and the parliament is composed primarily of political forces acting to protect their individual business interests. Corruption and nepotism continue to plague government agencies.

Kyrgyzstan's parliament still lacks specialized committees designed to address issues related to gender and ethnic minorities. Four years after their introduction, quotas for female, youth, and ethnic minority representation in parliament have not been filled—instead, the number of non-Kyrgyz and female deputies has continued to fall. Perpetrators of the June 2010 ethnic violence in southern Kyrgyzstan, which took the lives of nearly 470 people, predominantly ethnic Uzbeks, still have not been brought to justice.

Russian influence significantly increased in 2014. The U.S. military transit center in Bishkek shut down in June, while in December Kyrgyzstan signed an accession agreement with the Eurasian Economic Union (EEU) and is on track to becoming a full member in 2015.

**National Democratic Governance.** After two years of institutional stability, Kyrgyzstan's prime minister resigned in March, resulting in a government reshuffle. The parliament discussed a range of legislation that could restrict civil liberties, and the president and MPs considered amending the constitution. The government's inability to reform the energy sector and electricity and gas shortages in the south prompted fears of mass riots. With the accession to the EEU, Kyrgyzstan became more dependent on Russia. *Kyrgyzstan's rating for national democratic governance remains unchanged at 6.50.* 

**Electoral Process.** Across Kyrgyzstan, political parties were gearing up for the 2015 parliamentary elections. Many MPs left their parties to join other groups or political blocks, and several new parties have emerged. A number of MPs put forward revisions to the current electoral code to mitigate some of the shortcomings of previous elections. A controversial government initiative to collect biometric data ahead of next year's elections was met with criticism but its implementation nevertheless started in August. *Kyrgyzstan's rating for electoral process remains unchanged at 5.50.* 

**Civil Society.** Several negative developments narrowed the space for civic activism in 2014. Among them was the rise of nationalist movements such as Kalys and Kyrk Choro that seek to defend an ultraconservative concept of Kyrgyz values. Two controversial laws, the "foreign agents" law and the "gay propaganda" law, were making their way through parliament and remained under discussion at year's end. Additionally, there was an increase in the detention of peaceful protesters and opposition leaders, and civil society activists complained about government surveillance. Due to the deteriorating climate for NGOs and the shrinking space for civic activism, *Kyrgyzstan's rating for civil society declines from 4.50 to 4.75*.

Independent Media. Kyrgyzstan effectively recriminalized libel through an ambiguous amendment to the criminal code in May. The new law is designed to protect individuals from false criminal accusations but received significant international criticism for violating freedom of speech. Independent journalism is in short supply in Kyrgyzstan, and the ombudsman's office criticized biased reporting in April. In December, authorities banned access to the news portal kloop.kg for failing to remove a video containing extremist content. The digital switchover was

underway and two-thirds of the population had access to digital television at year's end. *Kyrgyzstan's rating for independent media remains unchanged at 6.00.* 

**Local Democratic Governance**. The degree of autonomy among local government structures varies across the country. Like national political parties, local parties are often formed around prominent individuals, as opposed to political ideologies. Controversial former Osh mayor Melis Myrzakmatov was replaced by a propresidential candidate in January. A number of local governments remain independent from the central government through informal means. *Kyrgyzstan's rating for local democratic governance remains unchanged at 6.25*.

Judicial Framework and Independence. Attempts at judicial reform continued but no progress was made during the year. Political parties, the president, and individual MPs stalled the reform process to ensure that their own interests were protected. The year saw a rise in charges and accusations related to religious extremism, which often serve as a way to extort bribes and signal politically motivated prosecutions. As a positive development, the government adopted an action plan on the prevention of torture in October. *Kyrgyzstan's rating for judicial framework and independence remains unchanged at 6.25*.

**Corruption**. President Atambayev's fight against corruption has touched members of almost every political party except his own. In August, courts failed to convict Isa Omurkulov, the former mayor of Bishkek and a member of the Social Democratic Party of Kyrgyzstan (SDPK), on corruption charges. Atambayev, however, insists that his anticorruption campaign has been successful and accuses journalists of falsely portraying Kyrgyzstan as a corrupt country. *Kyrgyzstan's rating for corruption remains unchanged at 6.25*.

**Outlook for 2015.** In 2015, Kyrgyzstan will hold pivotal parliamentary elections. The course of the vote will demonstrate whether the country's constitution, which grants greater powers to the parliament than the president, can survive another election cycle without amendments and amid increasing competition between the two branches of government.

In the most likely scenario, President Atambayev's SDPK will play up its connections to gain a parliamentary majority. There are signs that Atambayev is seeking to ensure that his influence expands alongside a growing SDPK presence in the parliament. And even if the elections proceed without major violations, SDPK will enjoy greater access to the media than other parties, additional publicity from the president and government, and fewer challenges from law-enforcement agencies. Already, in the past two years, SDPK party members have been unscathed by Atambayev's anticorruption campaign.

All political parties competing in the elections will resort to some form of nationalist rhetoric. But unlike the 2010 elections, when some politicians rushed to capitalize on the recent memory of ethnic violence in southern Kyrgyzstan,

the 2015 campaign will focus on the competition around the country's natural resources, and will be framed in nationalistic terms. Opposition political parties might rally around the government's failure to nationalize the Kumtor gold mining company or its inability to ensure a steady flow of cheap natural gas and electricity to consumers.

Opposition members serving in the government, as well as NGOs and mass media will likely experience increased political pressure. In an attempt to garner support, both the parliament and the president will continue to pursue populist agendas and may adopt laws limiting the rights of the LGBT community and the activities of the NGO sector. Kyrgyzstan's accession to the Russia-led EEU might lead to more laws that imitate Kremlin policies and limit civic freedoms. Additionally, Moscow might choose to support political forces that align with Russia's worldview and banish those that advocate for Western values.

On the economic front, Kyrgyzstan will likely suffer from Russia's slowing economy. With roughly one million labor migrants, most of whom work in Russia, the volume of remittances will contract as the Russian ruble depreciates. The economic stagnation might lead to both spontaneous protests and nationalist rallies by the opposition. Kyrgyzstan is also likely to see high rates of inflation due to import tariffs established by the EEU.

## Main Report

National Democratic Governance

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
6.00	6.00	6.25	6.50	6.75	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50

Under current law, Kyrgyzstan's constitution cannot be amended until 2020. The ban on amendments was adopted following the April 2010 regime change and the constitutional referendum of June 2010 to prevent the concentration of power in the president's hands. Previously, both President Askar Akayev and President Kurmanbek Bakiyev accumulated significant power through constitutional changes.

The new constitution grants greater powers to parliament and includes several provisions to prevent the emergence of a single, dominant leader. No political party may receive more than 65 of the parliament's 120 seats, and presidents are limited to one six-year term. Media in Bishkek closely follow the activities of the parliament and executive branch, providing an important check on lawmakers. Members of parliament (MPs), the president, and government employees are generally receptive to criticism from the media, and often directly respond to negative coverage.

During the first two years under the 2010 constitution, Kyrgyzstan's parliament produced four different ruling coalitions. The most recent government reorganization occurred in March 2014, when the Ata-Meken party left the ruling coalition following accusations of corruption and poor management during the reconstruction of Osh and Jalalabad.<sup>1</sup> The accusations targeted then-prime minister Jantoro Satybaldiyev, who had led the reconstruction project focusing on the two cities after the breakout of ethnic violence in June 2010. The new coalition formed in April included the same political parties—President Almazbek Atambayev's Social Democratic Party of Kyrgyzstan (SDPK), Ar-Namys (Dignity), and Ata-Meken (Motherland). Respublika and Ata-Jurt (Fatherland) remained in opposition. As a result of the reshuffle, Ata-Meken successfully installed one of its members, Joomart Otorbayev, as prime minister.

Over the course of 2014, several political figures, including President Atambayev, raised the idea of amending the constitution. In October, MP Felix Kulov (Ar-Namys) once again suggested changing the official name of the country, in what some saw as a test of popular support behind constitutional amendments.<sup>2</sup> Earlier, MP Karganbek Samakov drafted a bill that would remove the ban on amendments altogether. Also in October, President Atambayev called for amending the constitution to create a presidium to the Supreme Court as part of a broader judicial reform effort. Omurbek Tekebayev (Ata-Meken) and other officials argued that the changes would reintroduce a Soviet-era institution into the court system and open the door for the president to make additional changes and potentially extend his term in office.<sup>3</sup> Activists from nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) emphasized that the judicial system will not be reformed merely through changing the text of the constitution.

Across Kyrgyzstan, political parties were gearing up for the 2015 parliamentary elections, and many MPs switched political parties during the year. The most surprising political development was an agreement by Respublika and Ata-Jurt to join forces in order to form a robust opposition against SDPK. Kamchybek Tashiev, the leader of Ata-Jurt, said that the new block's main goals included strengthening Kyrgyzstan in the face of the threat posed by the Islamic State, as well as preventing "scenarios" similar to the Euromaidan movement in Ukraine.<sup>4</sup> The block's individual leaders have strong support across a diverse electorate, with Respublika enjoying popularity mainly in northern Kyrgyzstan and Ata-Jurt in the southern part of the country.

Over the past few years, Kyrgyzstan's government and parliament have regularly proposed legislation impinging on fundamental civil liberties. In May, the president signed a bill that recriminalized libel. Later in the year, the parliament discussed labeling organizations and individuals obtaining foreign grants as "foreign agents," as well as banning the "propaganda of nontraditional sexual relations." Both bills were inspired by similar laws in Russia, but it is unclear if they were the result of direct Kremlin pressure on Kyrgyz MPs. Most MPs ignored the bills, and it was up to a small number of legislators to push the initiatives forward. In the case of the "gay propaganda" bill, the majority of MPs—acknowledging the homophobic views of their constituents—were reluctant to block the initiative.

The government's inability to reform the energy sector amid rising electricity rates prompted fears that the opposition might capitalize on riots to oust President Atambayev. Following the buyout of Kyrgyzgaz by Russia's Gazprom in April, Uzbekistan cut off supplies to the country, and parts of southern Kyrgyzstan lacked natural gas from April until the end of December. In October, the wary government dispersed a mass rally in central Bishkek organized by a few activists protesting energy policy.<sup>5</sup> In an attempt to mitigate public discontent, Atambayev denounced Energy Minister Osmonbek Artykbayev for a lack of professionalism, forcing him to resign the same month.<sup>6</sup>

In June, the U.S. military withdrew from the transit center at the Manas airport following the Kyrgyz parliament's 2013 decision not to prolong the lease. With the departure, Russia's political and economic dominance further increased, and—despite strong opposition among entrepreneurs and objections from several MPs—the country signed an accession agreement in December to join the Russia-led Eurasian Economic Union (EEU). The ratification was preceded by an October visit by the Chairwoman of Russia's Federal Council, Valentina Matviyenko.<sup>7</sup>

Similar to previous years, high levels of absenteeism slowed parliamentary work throughout the year, with MPs often prioritizing their own views or business interests over broader policy concerns. Most lawmakers are primarily concerned with maintaining voter support in their parties' regional strongholds and focus on local issues or procedural matters, rather than nationwide interests. Political infighting within and between parties continued in 2014. All parties, with the exception of SPDK, have lost some of their MPs to new splinter groups since the 2010 elections. Some MPs allege that internal disagreements have considerably weakened Ata-Jurt and Ar-Namys, affecting their performance in the next elections.<sup>8</sup> The instability of the parliament seems to leave more power to the presidential office than intended under the new constitution, allowing Atambayev to strengthen his position as the parliament continues to fumble and falter.

In April 2013, the government adopted the Concept for the Development of National Unity and Inter-Ethnic Relations in the Kyrgyz Republic, which continues to be the main document promoting reconciliation between ethnic Kyrgyz and Uzbek communities in southern Kyrgyzstan.<sup>9</sup> The document's goal is to spread the use of Kyrgyz as a unifying state language while also promoting multilingualism and instilling respect for the rights of minority groups. It moves away from defining Kyrgyz as a "state-making ethnicity," contrary to the demands of the nationalists involved in drafting the concept. Although the document has yet to be presented to parliament for a vote, the administration continued to move forward with its implementation. As MPs drumming up support for elections tend to stay away from controversial issues, the concept might not get on the parliament's agenda.

**Electoral Process** 

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
5.75	5.75	6.00	6.00	6.25	6.00	5.50	5.50	5.50	5.50

President Atambayev and most political forces represented in the parliament have expressed their determination to hold Kyrgyzstan's next parliamentary and presidential elections on schedule, in 2015 and 2017, respectively.<sup>10</sup> This would represent a step forward, as Atambayev's predecessors, Askar Akayev and Kurmanbek Bakiyev, consistently used snap elections to bolster their preferred parties' majority in the parliament.

Political parties and individual politicians spent the year preparing for next year's elections. At the end of 2014, the Ministry of Justice listed 192 political parties in the country.<sup>11</sup> Parties in Kyrgyzstan remain institutionally weak and rely heavily on individuals' popularity or wealth to attract votes. Since 2010, President Atambayev's SPDK has been the only party to consistently win local elections or develop nationwide name-recognition. Since the last elections, the party has gradually turned into the most consolidated political power in the country and is likely to earn wide support in 2015 as well.

Several new political parties have emerged ahead of the parliamentary elections.<sup>12</sup> Altynbek Sulaimanov, an MP elected as a member of Respublika, founded Bir Bol (Stay United) and has campaigned at youth tournaments and charity events. Onuguu (Progress) is led by former deputy speaker Bakyt Torobayev and relies on support from the south of the country. Another new party, Zamandash, was established to represent the interests of labor migrants working in Russia. Most newly created parties have focused on ethnic nationalism and economic development. A contested issue throughout 2014 was the government's plan to collect biometric data on the entire population ahead of the 2015 parliamentary elections. President Atambayev, the biggest promoter of the initiative, argued that biometric data would prevent the falsification of voting results. Civic activists warned of possible government surveillance, however, and added that one year was not enough time to collect such a huge amount of data.<sup>13</sup> Given Russia's political influence, some experts worried that Russian security services might be interested in keeping tabs on Kyrgyzstan's population, and others pointed out that with roughly one million labor migrants in Russia and Kazakhstan, the data would be incomplete at best.<sup>14</sup> Despite these reservations, the government started implementing the project at the end of August.

In the meantime, several MPs suggested revisions to the current electoral code in order to eliminate some of the shortcomings of previous elections. Tekebayev put forward a proposal introducing electoral lists that would ensure the representation of parties in all seven regions (*ablasts*) as well as in the two major urban areas, Bishkek and Osh. This way, he argued, political parties would not be divided along the "northsouth" axis. However, according to Dinara Oshurahunova, head of the NGO coalition "For Democracy and Human Rights," Tekebayev's initiative would actually further polarize Kyrgyzstan's politics. She argued that by emphasizing regional divisions in the country, Tekebayev's provision would make them more pronounced without establishing stronger connections between MPs and the local population.<sup>15</sup>

Article 72 of the Kyrgyz Electoral Code requires that 15 percent of each party's candidates be non-Kyrgyz. However, the code provides no guidance on dividing those spots among different ethnic groups, nor does it regulate where (in what position relative to other candidates) they must appear on party lists. The quota requiring that one-third of parliamentary seats go to female deputies has been similarly ineffective. To ensure the better fulfillment of quotas for women, ethnic minorities, and young people, Abdyzhapar Bekmatov, an MP from Respublika, proposed that MPs dropping out from these groups should be replaced from the same quota, rather than by the next person on the party list.<sup>16</sup>

In another proposal, MP Daniyar Terbishaliev (SDPK) suggested introducing elements of a preferential voting system, allowing voters to cast ballots for specific party members as opposed to a party list. In the current system of closed lists, slots at the top are particularly valuable and can bought for up to \$1 million. Terbishaliev believes that his suggestion would force parties to place the most popular, not the most financially endowed, candidates at the top of their lists.<sup>17</sup>

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
4.50	4.50	4.50	4.75	5.00	4.75	4.75	4.75	4.50	4.75

Although civil society in Kyrgyzstan has become increasingly vibrant in the past years, there were several negative developments in 2014 that narrowed the space for civic activism.

A "foreign agents" bill, modeled on Russia's 2012 law and shelved in 2013, made a comeback on the parliament's agenda in 2014.<sup>18</sup> Originally proposed by Tursunbai Bakir Uulu and another Ar-Namys deputy, the legislation would enable the Kyrgyzstani government to brand any NGO as a "foreign agent" if it received financial support from abroad or engaged in vaguely defined "political activities." Russia's "foreign agents" law has been interpreted expansively, leading to hundreds of audits and prosecutions of NGOs. Resounding criticism from Kyrgyzstani NGOs and international watchdog groups prompted President Atambayev to publicly declare his own opposition to the bill in September 2013.<sup>19</sup> However, the bill's authors persisted and the proposal came before parliament again in October 2014. In December, the president spoke in support of monitoring NGO funding, seemingly reversing his stance and alarming activists.

A draft "gay propaganda" law, also reminiscent of legislation in Russia, made its way through parliamentary committees in 2014 and was approved in the first reading in October. The law would punish the dissemination of information promoting "nontraditional sexual relations" with administrative and criminal sanctions. Over the year, Kyrgyzstan saw a rise in nationalist movements. Kalys, a movement that propagates ethno-nationalist and religious views and seeks to defend the Kyrgyz ethnic group through violent means, is notorious for its harassment of LGBT communities. In February, roughly 80 members of the group gathered in front of the U.S. embassy in Bishkek and burned a portrait of Ilya Lukash, a local defender of LGBT rights.<sup>20</sup> Fearing for his safety, Lukash fled Kyrgyzstan in March.<sup>21</sup> The group was active during other events as well. In October, they blocked the dance group Kazaky from performing in Bishkek. According to the event organizer, Kanat Eshatov, Kalys members chanted "no to homosexuality" and "we are an Islamic country" outside the theater.<sup>22</sup> The police, according to Eshatov, although present at the site of Kalys' protest, did not intervene to secure the concert venue and the scheduled performers. A Human Rights Watch report released earlier in the year found that law-enforcement agencies have often been complicit in the abuse of sexual minorities.<sup>23</sup> Apart from Kalys, another nationalist group called Kyrk Choro also openly propagates violence against sexual minorities.<sup>24</sup>

In 2014, the police detained peaceful protesters on numerous occasions. During Independence Day celebrations on 31 August, they detained a group of civil society activists who were handing out red ribbons with national symbols. According to one of the activists, Marat Musuraliev, who is also a member of the "Kyrgyzstan against the Customs Union" movement, they were detained because of their opposition to the EEU (formerly Customs Union).<sup>25</sup> Other NGOs also opposed the accession. To protest the government's plans, the Council of Human Rights Activists—an organization that brought together prominent activists who monitored the human rights situation in the country—announced in October that it would cease its operations. The Council warned in its last statement that joining the EEU would inevitably lead to a "centralization of political power, violation of human rights and persecution of dissent." <sup>26</sup>

Experts argue that the new interior minister Melis Turganbayev, known for his long career in law enforcement, was appointed specifically to quell protests amid

the energy crisis and upcoming parliamentary elections.<sup>27</sup> Before being confirmed in October, Turganbayev stated that some peaceful meetings violate the "human rights" of regular citizens and added that the police would only protect meetings that "solve problems and do not interfere with the normal life of citizens." <sup>28</sup> While Turganbayev did not dismiss all meetings, he claimed that his ministry had the authority to interpret what constitutes the "right type" of meeting.

An increased number of opposition leaders and civil society activists complained about government surveillance in 2014. Leader of the National Opposition Movement (formerly Ata-Meken) Ravshan Jeenbekov claimed that he was followed by security services everywhere he went. In addition, some of his meetings with voters were obstructed by government-hired provocateurs.<sup>29</sup> Prominent civil rights activist Sardar Bagishbekov complained about an alleged attempt by the State Committee on National Security (GKNB) to trick him into committing a crime. According to him, a representative of GKNB at the Bishkek airport insisted that he carry an extra piece of luggage with him, but fearing the bag could contain contraband, Bagishbekov declined the request. The representative continued to insist and provoked Bagishbekov by shouting at him and using foul language.

In October, MP Irina Karamushkina (SDPK), a frequent critic of the West and an open supporter of Russia, called on the security services to investigate an international youth event, TechCamp, because of fears that it might spark mass protests similar to the Euromaidan movement in Ukraine.<sup>30</sup> TechCamp was organized by the Community of Democracies and the U.S. embassy in Bishkek and attracted young activists from Kazakhstan, Azerbaijan, Georgia, Mongolia, and other countries.<sup>31</sup> It is unclear whether the security services were indeed present at the event.

The government and parliament collaborate with civil society groups in designing policy programs and election monitoring efforts, and NGOs regularly generate discussions on mass media concerning human rights, political reforms, and other issues. Activists cooperate with like-minded members of parliament on human rights issues such as gender equality, and several leading NGO activists have joined the government's efforts to reform the police force between 2012 and 2014. As a result, the police accreditation exam is now administered by members of the Coalition for Democracy and Human Rights and the NGO Nashe Pravo (Our Right). Their efforts were also complemented by the work of the Alliance of Liberal Youth NGOs, which promotes greater transparency and accountability in police work.<sup>32</sup>

More and more individuals appear to be taking part in community work and advocacy. Several youth NGOs in Bishkek and Osh, supported by international or local donors, address complex issues such as ethnic reconciliation and political leadership. Notably, the multiethnic members of Youth of Osh address inter-ethnic reconciliation from the perspective of joint community development.<sup>33</sup> These grassroots activities, as well as civil society critiques of political processes in the country, are often featured in national and local media. In October, Valentina Gritsenko, the head of the NGO "Spravedlivost," received the prestigious Max van der Stoel Human Rights Award from the Organization for Security and Cooperation

(OSCE).<sup>34</sup> Gritsenko's NGO was praised for its efforts to protect the rights of ethnic minorities in areas of Kyrgyzstan that had experienced ethnic conflict.

While Bishkek boasts a diverse and vibrant civil society, with numerous NGOs and international organizations engaged in activism, the situation remains bleak in other parts of the country. In April, approximately 30 people gathered outside a hotel in Osh where Freedom House representatives were holding a meeting with local human rights partners. The protesters accused Freedom House of "propagating homosexuality."<sup>35</sup> In September, the GKNB opened a criminal investigation into Freedom House's support for a local NGO that conducted a pilot survey on ethnic tensions in the Jalalabad and Batken oblasts. The investigation was based on charges that the survey allegedly incited interethnic discord. The GKNB searched offices, confiscated equipment, and questioned local employees and staff. <sup>36</sup> However, the prosecution decided to drop the case in December due to the "absence of a crime," and ordered that the investigator in the case be disciplined for illegal criminal prosecution.

Kyrgyzstan's NGOs remain overwhelmingly dependent on foreign grants. As a result, the civil sector can resemble a marketplace competition for donor funding rather than a contest between ideas, and organizations are often out of touch with local needs. Very few NGOs have tried to solicit funds from local donors or engage local communities in their work. When it does materialize, local financing mainly comes from individual entrepreneurs, large corporations, or political leaders. For the most part, local funds are targeted at organizing one-time projects or public events, such as filming an advocacy video or organizing a charity campaign. Most of these locally generated NGO activities are concentrated in the capital. Indeed, the vast majority of NGOs and other civil society groups are based in the country's two largest cities, Bishkek and Osh. This, too, limits their impact on most citizens' daily lives.

In early 2011, then president Roza Otunbayeva, with the financial support of international donors, formed Public Advisory Councils (PACs) to monitor the work of various government agencies. PACs are composed of independent experts, academics, NGO leaders, and entrepreneurs. They have access to all relevant government documents. Some PACs continue to actively supervise the work of the ministries, while others have become dormant. A number of officials spoke out against PACs in 2013, citing concerns that the councils have access to sensitive national security information.<sup>37</sup> Nevertheless, President Atamabayev renewed the councils' tenure in January 2014.<sup>38</sup> At the end of 2014, PACs were recruiting experts to monitor several government agencies, including the Interior Ministry and Defense Ministry.<sup>39</sup>

Independent Media

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
5.75	5.75	6.00	6.25	6.50	6.50	6.25	6.25	6.00	6.00

Despite proposals in parliament to ban "extremist" or "anti-Kyrgyzstan" content, the trend since 2010 has been toward greater media openness and more affordable access to the internet, including via third-generation (3G) mobile telephones.

Online news sources are particularly diverse, ranging from straight news reporting to long-form, analytical pieces.

The vast majority of Kyrgyzstani citizens get their information from television. There are approximately 25 television stations operating in Kyrgyzstan. Of these, only a few broadcast nationwide. According to the media registry of the Ministry of Justice, every channel in Kyrgyzstan offers some Kyrgyz language programming, and 21 carry programming in Russian. The division between Kyrgyz and Russian-language content is similar in print media and radio.<sup>40</sup>

In general, objective and reliable journalism is in short supply in Kyrgyzstan, and it can be difficult to differentiate between facts and reporters' opinions. Some independent media publish short news items of reasonable quality, but they stop short of analytical or in-depth investigative reports. In 2013 and 2014, many outlets provided analysis of the increasing political competition ahead of the parliamentary elections, but most of them mainly presented the views of journalists, rather than a balanced and informed survey of experts.

State television and radio stations generally avoid open criticism of the president or SDPK during newscasts, although talk shows are more apt to air opposing views. In April, Kyrgyzstan's ombudsman, Baktybek Amanbayev, criticized the stateowned national broadcaster OTRK (Obschestveny teleradio kanal) for its coverage of protests in support of entrepreneur and political opposition figure Nurlan Motuev. According to the ombudsman, the report failed to mention the unlawful detention of bystanders, and it depicted the protesters as being paid to support Motuev.<sup>41</sup> Amanbayev called for more balanced coverage of opposition protests.

The online media sphere remains mostly free, and some news sites publish criticism of the president, parliament, and government.<sup>42</sup> Citizen-journalists sometimes expose abuses of power or corruption when traditional media do not. Videotapes of police personnel breaking the law by extorting a bribe or parking illegally have become the most frequent genre of online activism. In addition, political satire is increasingly popular, with several creative groups lampooning individual political leaders and tackling issues such as corruption and nationalism.<sup>43</sup> Online news portal kloop.kg was blocked in December after it failed to remove an article featuring footage from an Islamic State (IS) propaganda video. The video showed the training of Kazakh child soldiers, and Kazakhstan strongly opposed its publication.

Although Kyrgyzstan was one of the first countries in the region that decriminalized libel in 2011, a May 2014 amendment effectively reversed the changes. The ambiguous "Law on introducing amendments to some legislative acts of the Kyrgyz Republic" de facto recriminalized defamation through changing the provision on "false accusations" in the criminal code. Charges of defamation under the new law could result in up to three years in prison. The author of the law claimed the legislation would target the sources and not the journalists themselves.<sup>44</sup> Ombudsman Amanbayev and several international watchdog organizations criticized the law, calling it a setback for freedom of speech. At year's end, no journalist had been prosecuted under the amendment.

Nationalist voices in the parliament still seek to prevent the reestablishment of Uzbek-language mass media in southern Kyrgyzstan, where nearly all Uzbek outlets were shut down in the wake of ethnic violence in 2010. Most of the outlets have yet to reopen, and most ethnic Uzbeks in southern Kyrgyzstan primarily watch television channels from Uzbekistan, reinforcing their cultural marginalization within Kyrgyzstan. Any remaining Uzbek-language media broadcasts in Kyrgyzstan exist because of strong foreign donor support. OshTV, a once-prominent source of Uzbek-language programs, changed owners in 2014. A Russian entrepreneur, Maksim Krotov, unknown in Kyrgyzstan, acquired it in April from the previous owner, who likely had ties to the controversial former Osh mayor Melis Myrzakmatov.<sup>45</sup> As mayor, Myrzakmatov was notorious for taking control over Uzbek-language media following the June 2010 violence. The channel's new managing editor, Shairbek Mamatoktorov, had previously worked for the Ata-Jurt party and claimed in April that OshTV was not planning to broadcast in Uzbek in the future because such broadcasts would spread Uzbek separatist messages and lead to ethnic violence.46

Another worrisome development in 2014 was the loss of *Vecherny Bishkek*'s commercial independence. In October, following a Bishkek district court decision, half the shares of the newspaper's main financial supporter were transferred to the paper's former owners, Alexander and Galina Ryabushkin, who both have close ties to President Atambayev.<sup>47</sup> The newspaper's editorial board said this realignment constituted a "corporate raid" and implied that the ruling was directed by the president's adviser on information policy, Farid Niyazov.<sup>48</sup> The president's office denied any involvement in the incident, calling the paper's reaction an attempt to unnecessarily politicize a private property dispute.<sup>49</sup>

As part of Kyrgyzstan's Sustainable Development Strategy for 2013–17, the country started the conversion to digital television in 2014, a year ahead of the internationally mandated analogue switch-off date. At year's end, two-thirds of the population could connect to digital broadcasts, and the transition enabled Kyrgyzstan-based broadcasters to reach a nationwide audience.<sup>50</sup> The government also sought to equip populations in border areas with subsidized digital receivers.<sup>51</sup> The rest of the population can purchase receivers for 1,500-3,000 soms (\$30–\$60). Currently, the population of northern Kyrgyzstan is served primarily by television programming from Kazakhstan, while southern parts of the country often watch channels from Uzbekistan.<sup>52</sup> The Ministry of Culture estimates that the transition to digital broadcasting will cost roughly \$11.3 million to complete.<sup>53</sup>

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
6.25	6.25	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.25	6.25	6.25

Local Democratic Governance

Although local governments have become more independent from Bishkek since the nationwide local elections of 2012, their efficiency and professionalism have not improved. Local political party representatives lack experience with public service and bureaucracies and have little financial capacity to implement policy or respond to their constituents' concerns. Moreover, there is virtually no horizontal communication among local governments in the same or neighboring oblasts.

A number of locally popular political parties came to power in the 2012 local government elections. Similar to national political parties, local parties are formed around prominent individuals, as opposed to political ideologies. For some local parties, representation in city councils is a strategy to continue expanding to the national level.

In January, the Osh City Council elected a new mayor, even though former mayor Melis Myrzakmatov's party, Uluttar Birimdigi, held on to almost half of the council seats. Myrzakmatov, who had been notorious for enjoying informal autonomy from the central government because of his business connections and support from a group of young men in his personal martial arts club, was fired unexpectedly in December 2013. A propresidential candidate, Aitmamat Kadyrbaev, took the mayoral seat. Many local government officials remain independent from the central government through informal means of power. Vice Prime Minister Abdyrakhman Mamyraliev has complained that some local government leaders act as if they were "field commanders" because they control "300–400 fit men ready to defend them."<sup>54</sup>

The degree of autonomy among local government structures varies across the country. However, the work of the local government is well regulated by a legal framework developed over the past few years, and the central government often relies on help from local councils in promoting policies related to healthcare, education, and other social issues.<sup>55</sup>

Local governing bodies have even less ethnic and gender diversity than their national counterparts, with women making up only 12 percent of local council representatives.<sup>56</sup> Usually, ethnic Uzbeks are more likely to be represented in local governments where they are the majority population, but this is not the case in Osh, where Uzbeks comprise roughly half of the city's population and only 20 percent of the city council. Women, too, are underrepresented on the Osh city council, making up less than 16 percent of its membership.<sup>57</sup>

Outside of election season, local governments receive little media attention. With occasional exceptions for developments in Osh and Bishkek, mass media are mostly concerned with the work of the national government. Likewise, local government officials are not accustomed to working with civil society, business owners, or other groups on important policy issues.

Central authorities have failed to implement actions that concretely promote interethnic peace in southern Kyrgyzstan. This has made some local governments feel immune to prosecution for discrimination, arbitrary arrests, and violence against ethnic minority groups. Several years after the violence of June 2010, the fault lines in southern Kyrgyzstan run not only between ethnic Uzbeks and Kyrgyz but also between communities, law-enforcement agencies, and local government representatives.<sup>58</sup>

The State Agency of Local Governance and Inter-Ethnic Relations is tasked with promoting the goals outlined in the presidential administration's new Concept of Development of National Unity and Inter-Ethnic Relations in the Kyrgyz Republic. Following the Concept's adoption in April 2013, the administration began soliciting international donor funds to increase local government capacity and enable proper implementation.

Judicial Framework and Independence

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
5.50	5.50	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25

Kyrgyzstan's judicial system and law enforcement agencies continue to be a major source of human rights violations and corruption. Nepotism, political pressure, and lack of professionalism among judges render the court system ill-equipped to administer justice consistently or impartially.

Judicial reform continued in 2014 without any visible progress. Political parties, the president, and individual MPs have all tried to stall the reform process to ensure that it favors their interests. According to Nurbek Toktakunov, head of the local NGO Precedent Group, the president rejected all of the judges selected through an independent process. A number of prominent human rights activists believe that "judicial reform" in Kyrgyzstan is really just a ploy by the president and parliament to install loyal judges.<sup>59</sup>

Kyrgyz media regularly publish stories about political officials who are allegedly involved in the criminal underworld. In August, the Ministry of Interior named deputies both from local councils and the parliament who according to the ministry have ties to organized crime groups.<sup>60</sup> As part of a campaign against the blending of politics and crime, the parliament voted on a bill in September that would ban people with criminal records and those who have ties to criminals from holding a public office. SDPK and Ata-Jurt, however, voted against it and the bill did not pass in the parliament. Later, an SDPK representative explained that his party's decision was based on a misunderstanding, suggesting that the party does support the initiative.<sup>61</sup> In October, SDPK supported the appointment of a new minister of energy and transportation, Kubanychbek Turdubaev, who had previously been convicted for abuse of office.<sup>62</sup>

More than four years after the June 2010 violence, the vast majority of ethnic-Uzbek victims have yet to see their attackers brought to justice. In 2013, Kyrgyzstan's Supreme Court began reviewing appeals cases from regional trials over the last few years to assess whether intimidation tactics had interfered with due process. There was no progress on pending cases in 2014; for the most part, the Supreme Court simply returned them to lower courts for additional review.<sup>63</sup>

In a worrisome development, the number of accusations and convictions of religious extremism saw a rise over the past few years. The charges often serve as a

way to extort bribes or support politically motivated prosecutions, and the trend is particularly widespread in the southern parts of the country. Sometimes the victims are men and women from poor economic backgrounds or ethnic minorities, who can only rely on the help of pro-bono lawyers.<sup>64</sup>

Azimjon Askarov, an ethnic-Uzbek human rights activist, remained in prison throughout 2014. Following an arrest and prosecution marked by egregious violations of due process, Askarov is serving a life sentence for his alleged complicity in the death of an ethnic-Kyrgyz police officer killed during the ethnic violence of June 2010. Askarov's appeals to the Supreme Court were denied in late 2011. In August 2013, the human rights organization Bir Dyino–Kyrgyzstan asked a court in Jalalabad to review allegations that Askarov had been tortured by police while in detention. The request was denied by both the Jalalabad court and the Supreme Court. In April 2014, the Oktyabrsky District Court agreed to reopen the case, but the decision was overturned in June by the Bishkek City Court. An appeal sent to the Supreme Court was again denied in September 2014.

It took parliamentary, judiciary, and civil society actors three full years to establish a legal body (the Constitutional Chamber of the Supreme Court) for interpreting the 2010 constitution. During this delay, which was caused primarily by disagreements over the selection of chamber members, various political forces had the opportunity to draft unconstitutional legislative initiatives, some of them restricting basic civil liberties. The Constitution Chamber has yet to deal with nationally significant issues. In 2014, it helped interpret several legal issues regarding the privatization of public property.

One positive development during the year was the government's adoption of an action plan on the prevention of torture.<sup>65</sup> The plan, which was adopted in October, is based on the recommendations of the UN Special Rapporteur on Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment. It divides reforms into three main categories: improving legislation, raising awareness, and providing organizational and technical support. The plan proposes a number of legal amendments and additions to the protocols on the detention of suspects. One proposed amendment seeks to prevent delays in filing charges and potential torture by requiring suspects to be arraigned immediately upon arrest, rather than within three hours as the law currently stands. Detainees must also be able to speak privately with a lawyer; be permitted one phone call with relatives; and any censorship of their correspondence with lawyers, MPs, the ombudsman, or international human rights bodies is prohibited. The majority of the plan's provisions are to be implemented by the first quarter of 2015.

In addition, the action plan calls for amendment of the Criminal Procedure Code regulating conditions of detention to ensure timely access to independent medical examination at all stages of the criminal process. The Ministry of Health is tasked with developing a single medical standard for determining the health status of prisoners and documenting any injuries at the time of their admission to the detention center and prison. Medical services must also include psychological and psychiatric care, particularly for victims of torture. Kyrgyzstan's judicial system is monitored by a group of civil society activists who regularly report abuses and corruption in police and detention centers. There are several websites, mainly supported by international donors, dedicated to compiling reports of unfair trials and cases of torture.

Corrup	tion								
2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
6.00	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.50	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25

The level of corruption in Kyrgyzstan has declined slightly since the 2010 ousting of Kurmanbek Bakiyev, whose son Maksim wielded informal control over virtually all sectors of the economy. Unlike most of his predecessors, Atambayev himself does not appear to be engaged in large-scale corruption deals, nor does he seek to impose family rule over the national economy. Nevertheless, graft remains widespread, permeating all government agencies.<sup>66</sup> MPs regularly use their political positions to protect and promote their personal business interests. Citizens encounter corruption in their everyday lives, whether in dealings with the police or when trying to send their children to school.

Shortly after his election in 2011, President Atambayev declared corruption to be a top priority and a matter of national security. In order to insulate high-level corruption investigations from political maneuvering or bribery, he created a special Anti-Corruption Service (ACS) under the supervision of the State Committee on National Security (SCNS) and tasked it with fighting corruption in the parliament, executive branch, Supreme Court, and law-enforcement agencies.<sup>67</sup>

Still, several years into Atambayev's presidency, Kyrgyzstan has no unified anticorruption policy. Instead, ad hoc measures are used to prosecute corrupt officials. In 2013, President Atambayev's fight against corruption touched members of almost every political party except his own. This trend continued in 2014, when in August courts failed to convict Isa Omurkulov, former mayor of Bishkek and a member of SDPK, on corruption charges.<sup>68</sup> Omurkulov's case was closely watched by other political parties and regarded as a litmus test of Atambayev's commitment to fight corruption. The acquittal was interpreted by many as a testament to the invincibility of the president's loyalists.<sup>69</sup> Atambayev, however, continues to insist that his anticorruption campaign has been successful and claims that journalists falsely portray Kyrgyzstan as a corrupt country.<sup>70</sup>

In 2014, Kyrgyzstan received a score of 27 on the Corruption Perceptions Index, a small improvement from the year before (from 24 in 2013).<sup>71</sup> At the same time, the World Bank's *Doing Business 2015* report downgraded Kyrgyzstan by 3 points, primarily due to a decline in tax collection and the ability to secure credit.<sup>72</sup> The country is a major trade hub for drug trafficking, and experts claim that the authorities have been coopted into the drug trade through bribes.<sup>73</sup>

## Author: Erica Marat

Erica Marat is assistant professor at the College of International Security Affairs of the National Defense University. The opinions, conclusions, and recommendations expressed or implied within this report are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of National Defense University, the Defense Department, or any other agency of the Federal Government.

<sup>3</sup> Aidanbek Akmat uulu, "Опять меняем конституцию?" [Are We Changing the Constitution Again?], Azattyk.org, 21 October 2014, http://rus.azattyk.org/content/article/ 26647654.html; and "Гражданский совет по контролю судебной системы обеспокоен инициативами президента поменять Конституцию для улучшения судебной реформы" [Civilian Control Board of the judiciary is concerned initiative of the President to change the constitution to improve the judicial reform], Akipress.kg, 21 October 2014, http://kg.akipress.org/news:604940.

- <sup>5</sup> «Видео: Милиция Бишкека разогнала митинг недовольных энергокризисом» [Video: Bishkek's Police Dispersed a Meeting of Protesters against Energy Crisis], Kloop. kg, 15 October 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/10/15/video-militsiya-bishkeka-razognalamiting-nedovolnyh-energokrizisom/.
- <sup>6</sup> "Атамбаев выступил за смену министра энергетики на фоне кризиса" [Atambayev spoke in favor of changing the Minister of Energy during crisis], Kloop.kg, 9 October 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/10/09/atambaev-vystupil-za-smenu-ministra-energetiki-nafone-krizisa/.
- <sup>7</sup> Yana Yalovkona, "Визит Матвиенко: Россия готова финансировать интеграцию КР в ЕАЭС" [Matvienko's visit: Russia is ready to finance integration of the Kyrgyz Republic into the EAEC], *Vecherny Bishkek*, 21 October 2014, http://www.vb.kg/doc/290601\_vizit\_ matvienko:\_rossiia\_gotova\_finansirovat\_integraciu\_kr\_v\_eaes.html.
- <sup>8</sup> An independent MP and a MP from Ar-Namys, interview with the authors in Bishkek, June 2013; and Darya Podolskaya and Aizada Kutueva, "Парламент.kg. Фракции раздора" [Parliament.kg. Fractions of discord], 24.kg, 16 April 2014, http://www.24kg.org/ parlament/176910-parlamentkg-frakcii-razdora.html.
- <sup>9</sup> Interview with the author in Bishkek, May 2013.
- <sup>10</sup> "Залогом устойчивого развития для Кыргызстана являются чистые выборы Атамбаев" [Clean elections are key to sustainable development of Kyrgyzstan –Atambayev], 14 May 2013, http://www.for.kg/news-225585-ru.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "Ata Meken fraction in Kyrgyzstan's parliament led to the collapse of the majority coalition" [Фракция Ата Мекен в парламенте Кыргызстана привела к распаду коалиции большинства], Kabar.kg, 3 March 2014, http://www.kabar.kg/rus/politics/full/73287.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "Kyrgyzstan Debates Constitutional Change," The Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst, 29 October 2014, http://www.cacianalyst.org/publications/field-reports/item/13074-kyrgyz stan-debates-constitutional-change.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Видео: 'Ата-Журт' и 'Республика' официально объявили об объединении" [Video: Ata-Jurt and Respublika have officially announced merger], Kloop.kg, 20 October 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/10/20/video-ata-zhurt-i-respublika-ofitsialno-obyavili-obobedinenii/.

- <sup>11</sup> Website of the Ministry of Justice of the Кугдуг Republic, "Список политических партий" [List of Political Parties], last accessed 23 November 2014, http://minjust.gov.kg/?page\_ id=6551.
- <sup>12</sup> Darya Podolskaya and Osel Otorbayeva, "Кыргызстан. Выборы-2015: На старт выходят..." [Кугдугла. Elections 2015: The participants are...], 24.kg, 29 May 2014, http://arch.24.kg/politic/180147-vybory-2015-na-start-vyxodyathellip.html.
- <sup>13</sup> "День 4 Июля: ФСБ России берет под «колпак» биометрические данные граждан Кыргызстана?" [Day July 4: Russian FSB takes over biometric data of citizens of Kyrgyzstan?], Akirpess.kg, 4 July 2014, http://kg.akipress.org/discus:600035/; and "Что такое биометрические данные и причем здесь ФСБ" [What is biometric data, and why FSB], Precedent.kg, 11 July 2014, http://precedent.kg/2014/07/11/chto-takoebiometricheskie-danny-e-i-prichem-zdes-fsb/.
- <sup>14</sup> Sanjar Eraliev, "Успеют в КР за год собрать биометрические данные граждан для паспортов?" [Will the Kyrgyz Republic be able to collect biometric data of citizens within a year?], Azattyk.kg, 19 May 2014, http://rus.azattyk.org/content/article/25390184.html.
- <sup>15</sup> Darya Podolskaya, "Динара Ошурахунова: Своими поправками в избирательное законодательство Омурбек Текебаев может разделить страну на регионы" [Dinara Oshurahunova: With his amendments to the electoral law Tekebayev may split the country into regions], 24.kg, 15 October 2014, http://www.24kg.org/election2011/188337-dinaraoshuraxunova-svoimi-popravkami-v.html.
- <sup>16</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>17</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>18</sup> Freedom House, "Kyrgyzstan: Don't Copy Russia's Foreign Agents Law," news release, 13 September 2013, http://www.freedomhouse.org/article/kyrgyzstan-dont-copy-russias-foreign -agents-law#.U2Fx2q1dVU4.
- <sup>19</sup> Bektur Iskander, "Атамбаев выступил против закона об 'иностранных агентах'" [Atambayev spoke against the 'foreign agents' bill], Kloop.kg, 19 September 2013, http:// kloop.kg/blog/2013/09/19/atambaev-vy-stupil-protiv-zakona-ob-inostranny-h-agentah.
- <sup>20</sup> Madina SHeralieva, "Возле посольства США в Кыргызстане около 80 членов движения «Калыс» сожгли портрет Ильи Лукаша" [Roughly 80 members of the movement "Kalys" burned portrait of Ilya Lukash near the US Embassy in Kyrgyzstan], Knews.kg, 27 February 2014, http://www.knews.kg/society/45941\_vozle\_posolstva\_ ssha\_v\_kyirgyizstane\_okolo\_80\_chlenov\_dvijeniya\_kalyis\_sojgli\_portret\_ili\_lukasha/.
- <sup>21</sup> "Кыргызстан из-за угроз покинул гражданский активист, выступавший в поддержку украинского «Евромайдана»" [Civic activist, who spoke in support of the Ukrainian "Euromaidan," left Kyrgyzstan because of threats], Fergana.ru, 11 March 2014, http://www. fergananews.com/news/21926.
- <sup>22</sup> "Организатор о сорвавших концерт «Казаков»: «Они кричали, у нас исламская страна»" [Organizer of the disrupted Kazaky concert: "They shouted 'We are an Islamic country'"], Kloop.kg, 18 October 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/10/18/organizator-osorvavshih-kontsert-kazakov-oni-krichali-u-nas-islamskaya-strana/.
- <sup>23</sup> "Видео: Концерт группы Каzaky в Бишкеке сорван 'противниками геев'" [Video: In Bishkek Concert of Kazaky Band Disrupted by 'opponents of gays'], Kloop.kg, 18 October 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/10/18/video-kontsert-skandalnoj-gruppy-kazaky-bylsorvan-protivnikami-geev/?fb\_action\_ids=10152365362217452&fb\_action\_types=og. comments; and Human Rights Watch, *They Said We Deserved This: Police Brutality against Gay and Bisexual Men in Kyrgyzstan* (New York, Human Rights Watch, January 2014), http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/kyrgyz0114\_forUpload.pdf.
- Anna Lelik, "Kyrgyzstan: Nationalist Vice Squad Stirs Controversy," Eurasianet.org, 10 February 2015, http://www.eurasianet.org/node/71996.
- <sup>25</sup> Shavkat Turgaev, "В День независимости милиция задержала представителя "Фридом

Xayc"" [Police arrested a representative of "Freedom House" on Independence Day] *Vecherny Bishkek*, 1 September 2014, http://www.vb.kg/doc/285160\_v\_den\_nezavisimosti\_miliciia\_zaderjala\_predstavitelia\_fridom\_hays.html?fb\_action\_ids=10153140048079488&fb\_action\_types=0g.recommends.

- <sup>26</sup> "Кыргызстан: Совет правозащитников объявил о прекращении своей деятельности" [Кугдуzstan: Human Rights Council announced termination of its activities], Fergana, 6 October 2014, http://www.fergananews.com/news/22292.
- <sup>27</sup> "Медет Тюлегенов: Турганбаев возглавил МВД для сдерживания протестов" [Medet Tiulegenov: Turganbaev appointed to head Interior Ministry to curb protests], Kloop.kg, 1 October 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/10/01/medet-tyulegenov-turganbaev-vozglavilmvd-dlya-sderzhivaniya-protestov/.
- <sup>28</sup> "И.о. главы МВД назвал мирные митинги «нарушением прав граждан»" [Acting Interior Minister called peaceful demonstrations "a violation of the rights of citizens"], Kloop.kg, 23 September 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/09/23/i-o-glavy-mvd-nazvalmirny-e-mitingi-narusheniem-prav-grazhdan/.
- <sup>29</sup> "Депутат Жээнбеков призвал власти прекратить преследование оппозиции" [Deputy Jenbekov called authorities to stop harassing opposition], Kloop.kg, 1 October 2014, http:// kloop.kg/blog/2014/10/01/deputat-zheenbekov-prizval-vlasti-prekratit-presledovanieoppozitsii/.
- <sup>30</sup> "Бишкек: Депутат попросила спецслужбы проверить мероприятие Госдепартамента США" [Bishkek: MP asked security services to check event organized by the US State Department], Kloop.kg, 2 October 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/10/02/bishkek-deputat -poprosila-spetssluzhby-proverit-meropriyatie-gosdepartamenta-ssha/.
- <sup>31</sup> "TechCamp в Кыргызстане: Как это было на самом деле" [TechCamp in Kyrgyzstan: What really happened], Voice of Freedom, 6 October 2014, http://vof.kg/?p=16722.
- <sup>32</sup> Interviews with the authors in Bishkek, June 2013.
- <sup>33</sup> Youth of Osh members, interviews with the authors in Osh, June 2013.
- <sup>34</sup> "Валентина Гриценко: Это не только признание наших заслуг, но и ответственность" [Valentina Gritsenko: This is not only a recognition of our achievements, but also of our responsibility], Voice of Freedom, 2 October 2014, http://vof.kg/?p=16653.
- <sup>35</sup> "Ош: Неизвестные сорвали встречу правозащитников антигейскими призывами" [Osh: Unknown disrupted meeting of human rights activists with anti-gay calls], Kloop. kg, 2 April 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/04/02/osh-neizvestny-e-sorvali-vstrechupravozashhitnikov-antigejskimi-prizy-vami/.
- <sup>36</sup> Freedom House, "Freedom House Statement on Criminal Investigation in Kyrgyzstan," 4 November 2014, http://freedomhouse.org/article/freedom-house-statement-criminalinvestigation-kyrgyzstan#.VFlsJUvZb8F.
- <sup>37</sup> Chris Rickleton, "Kyrgyzstan: Democratization Losing Steam?" Eurasianet, 13 April 2013, http://www.eurasianet.org/node/67381.
- <sup>38</sup> "Подписан Закон «Об общественных советах государственных органов»" [Law on "Public Advisory Councils at Government Agencies" has been singed], Akipress.kg, 27 May 2014, http://kg.akipress.org/news:598149/?from=rss&utm\_source=twitfeed\_aki&utm\_ medium=twit-aki.
- <sup>39</sup> Website of the Public Councils of the Kyrgyz Republic, "Комиссия по отбору членов общественных советов объявляет о продлении конкурса до 17 ноября 2014 года включительно" [Commission for the selection of members of the public councils announces extension of the competition until 17 November 2014 inclusive], last accessed 23 November 2014, http://ons.kg/site/index.php?act=view\_material&id=434.
- <sup>40</sup> Shavkat Turgaev, "В Кыргызстане подсчитали количество СМИ" [The number of mass media outlets were counted in Kyrgyzstan], 24.kg, 22 October 2013, http://www.24kg.org/ community/163336-v-kyrgyzstane-podschitali-kolichestvo-smi.html.

- <sup>41</sup> Svetlana Moiseeva, "Омбудсмен раскритиковал ОТРК за показ бомжей и сэндвичей на митинге" [Ombudsman criticized OTRK channel for showing homeless people and sandwiches at the rally], *Vecherny Bishkek*, 14 April 2014, http://preview.vb.kg/doc/269108\_ ombydsmen\_raskritikoval\_otrk\_za\_pokaz\_bomjey\_i\_sendvichey\_na\_mitinge.html.
- <sup>42</sup> Examples include kloop.kg, 24.kg, akipress.kg, and gezitter.org.
- <sup>43</sup> For examples of political sketch comedy routines uploaded to YouTube see "Большие Люди" [Large people], YouTube video, 3:25, posted by "talastikgirl," 15 November 2010, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=oG4Sa\_VJhz4; and "Талант Анарбаев пародия Атамбаев Отунбаева" [Talant Anarbayev Parody of Atambayev Otunbayeva], YouTube video, 4:06, posted by "Нурлан Жолдошов," 17 March 2013, https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=77b\_vaigaeg.
- <sup>44</sup> Asel Kalybekova, "Kyrgyzstan Re-Criminalizes Libel with Vague New Law", Eurasianet, 20 May 2014, http://www.eurasianet.org/node/68388.
- <sup>44</sup> "Ош-ТВ купил гражданин России М.Кротов" [Osh TV bought by a Russian citizen M.Krotov], *Turmush,kg*, April 15, 2014, http://www.turmush.kg/ru/news:54786.
- <sup>46</sup> Shairbek Mamatoktorov, discussion with the author on Twitter, 22 April 2014, https:// twitter.com/mrShairbek/status/458409998826360832.
- <sup>47</sup> "«Вечерний Бишкек» подозревает советника Атамбаева в «рейдерском захвате»" ['Vercherny Bishkek' suspects advisor of Atambayev in "raider attacks"], Kloop.kg, 3 October 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/10/03/gazeta-vechernij-bishkek-podozrevaet-sovetnikaatambaeva-v-rejderskom-zahvate/.
- <sup>48</sup> "«Вечерний Бишкек» подозревает советника Атамбаева в «рейдерском захвате»" ['Vecherny Bishkek' suspects Atambayev's advisor in "raider attacks"], Kloop.kg, 3 October 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/10/03/gazeta-vechernij-bishkek-podozrevaet-sovetnikaatambaeva-v-rejderskom-zahvate/; and ""Вечерний Бишкек": За рейдерским захватом может стоять Фарид Ниязов" ['Vecherny Bishkek': Farid Niyazov might be behind corporate raid], Azattyk.org, 3 October 2014, http://rus.azattyk.org/archive/ky\_News\_in\_ Russian\_ru/20141003/4795/4795.html?id=26618852.
- <sup>49</sup> Nurjamal Murzakulova, "Аппарат президента Кыргызстана решился прокомментировать заявление руководства «Вечернего Бишкека»" [Office of the President of Kyrgyzstan decided to comment on the statement by the leadership of 'Vecherny Bishkek'], Kabarlar.kg, 18 November 2014 http://kabarlar.org/news/35426-apparat-prezidenta-kyrgyz stana-reshilsya-prokommentirovat-zayavlenie-rukovodstva-vechernego-bishkeka.html.
- <sup>50</sup> "В Кыргызстане появилось цифровое телевидение" [Kyrgyzstan now has digital television], YouTube video, 2:37, posted by "Channel 5.kg," 9 November 2014, https:// www.youtube.com/watch?v=CaqJYzf9wrY.
- <sup>51</sup> Nurjamal Murzakulova, "В Кыргызстане запустили цифровое телевещание" [Кугgyzstan launched digital television], Kabarlar.kg, 6 November 2014, http://kabarlar.org/ video/34725-v-kyrgyzstane-zapustili-cifrovoe-televeschanie-video.html.
- <sup>52</sup> "Цифровая середина размышления о цифровом будущем" [Digital center—thought about digital future], Internews, 17 July 2013, http://internews.kg/2013/07/cifrovayaseredina-razmyshleniya-o-cifrovom-budushhem/.
- <sup>53</sup> "В 2015 году в Кыргызстане не будет цифрового телевидения" [There will be no digital TV in Kyrgyzstan in 2015], K-news, 13 December 2013, http://www.knews.kg/ society/41813\_v\_2015godu\_v\_kyirgyizstane\_ne\_budet\_tsifrovogo\_televideniya/.
- <sup>54</sup> Bakyt Tolkanov, "Акимы в Кыргызстане уподобились полевым командирам" [Akims in Kyrgyzstan become like warlords], Centrasia.ru, 31 October 2014, http://www.centrasia. ru/newsA.php?st=1414774800.
- <sup>55</sup> Marina Miroshnik, "В Кыргызстане органы МСУ помогут решить проблемы здоровья населения" [In Kyrgyzstan, local governments can solve problems of public health], *Vecherny Bishkek*, October 14, 2014, http://www.vb.kg/doc/289548\_v\_kyrgyzstane\_organy\_msy\_ pomogyt\_reshit\_problemy\_zdorovia\_naseleniia.html

- <sup>56</sup> Marina Skolysheva, "В Кыргызстане на уровне местных кенешей доля женщиндепутатов составляет не более 12%" [In Kygyzstan at the level of local councils the portion of female deputies is no more than 12 percent], K-News.kg, 12 March 2012, http:// www.knews.kg/society/12375\_v\_kyirgyizstane\_na\_urovne\_mestnyih\_keneshey\_dolya\_ jenschin-deputatov\_sostavlyaet\_ne\_bolee\_12\_/.
- <sup>57</sup> "В состав Ошского горкенеша вошли всего 7 женщин-депутатов" [Only seven female MPs became part of the Osh City Council], Novosti.kg, 5 April 2012, http://kyrtag.kg/ popular-news/detail.php?ID=86854&VOTE\_ID=1&view\_result=Y.
- <sup>58</sup> Author's observations, as well as expert interviews, during field trip to Osh in June 2013.
- <sup>59</sup> "Нурбек Токтакунов: Судебная реформа в Кыргызстане давно провалена" [Nurbek Toktakunov: The Judicial Reform Has Been Long Failed], Vzglyad.kg, 4June 2014, http:// www.vzglyad.kg/politics/3602\_nurbek\_toktakunov\_sudebnaya\_reforma\_v\_kyirgyizstane\_ davno\_provalena/.
- <sup>60</sup> "МВД Киргизии назвала госслужащих связанных с ОПГ" [Ministry of Internal Affairs of Kyrgyzstan named public servants with ties to organized criminal groups], Ak Jayik, 21 August 2014, http://azh.kz/ru/news/view/22597.
- <sup>61</sup> "СДПК и «Ата-Журт» проголосовали против закона, запрещающего криминал во власти" [SDPK and Ata-Jurt voted against the law prohibiting criminals in power], Kloop. kg, 26 September 2014, http://kloop.kg/blog/2014/09/26/sdpk-i-ata-zhurt-progolosovaliprotiv-zakona-zapreshhayushhego-kriminal-vo-vlasti/.
- <sup>62</sup> Nurzada Tynaeva, "Мыктыбек Абдылдаев указал на судимость кандидата в министры энергетики Кубанычбека Турдубаева" [Myktybek Abdyldaev pointed at the conviction of Kubanychbek Turdubaev, the candidate for the Energy Minister position], Knews.kg, 16 October 2014, http://www.knews.kg/society/55870\_myiktyibek\_abdyildaev\_ukazal\_na\_ sudimost\_kandidata\_v\_ministryi\_energetiki\_kubanyichbeka\_turdubaeva/.
- <sup>63</sup> Sahira Nazarova, "Отправили на новое рассмотрение" [Sent for a new trial], Voice of Freedom, 25 July 2014, http://vof.kg/?p=15119.
- <sup>64</sup> Sahira Nazarova, "Пять лет колонии-поселения за хранение экстремистских материалов" [Five years in penal colony for possession of extremist materials], Voice of Freedom, 3 September 2014, http://vof.kg/?p=16187; and Sahira Nazarova, "Суд: Виновна в разжигании вражды" [Court: guilty of inciting hatred], Voice of Freedom, 2 July 2014, http://vof.kg/?p=15281.
- <sup>65</sup> "Есть план! В Кыргызстане власти приняли план по предотвращению пыток" [There is a plan! In Kyrgyzstan, the authorities adopted a plan for the Prevention of Torture], Voice of Freedom, 30 October 2014, http://vof.kg/?p=17238.
- <sup>66</sup> Transparency International (TI), "Overview of Corruption and Anti-Corruption in Kyrgyzstan" (Berlin: TI, 9 January 2013), http://www.transparency.org/files/content/ corruptionqas/363\_Overview\_of\_Corruption\_in\_Kyrgyzstan.pdf.
- <sup>67</sup> "Борьба с коррупцией в Кыргызстане достигла высоких чинов" [Fight against Corruption in Kyrgyzstan has Reached High Ranks], Kabar.kg, 29 November 2013, http:// www.kabar.kg/rus/kabar/full/44910.
- <sup>68</sup> Mirlan Alymbekov, "Иса Омуркулов: Горсуд вынес справедливое и объективное решение" [Isa Omurkulov: The city court issued a fair and objective decision], Vecherny Bishkek, 28 August 2014 http://www.vb.kg/doc/284944\_isa\_omyrkylov:\_gorsyd\_vynes\_ spravedlivoe\_i\_obektivnoe\_reshenie.html.
- <sup>69</sup> Аппа Yavlovskaya, "Дело Исы Омуркулова назвали доказательством привилегий от президента" [Case Isa Omurkulova named as a proof of privileges from the President], *Vecherny Bishkek*, 28 October 2014, http://www.vb.kg/doc/291453\_delo\_isy\_omyrkylova\_ nazvali\_dokazatelstvom\_privilegiy\_ot\_prezidenta.html.
- <sup>70</sup> Shirin Torogeldieva, "Алмазбек Атамбаев: «За негативный имидж Кыргызстана нам надо поблагодарить не только коррупционеров, но и журналистов»"[Almazbek

Atambayev: "For the negative image of Kyrgyzstan we need to thank not only corrupt officials, but also journalists"], Kabar.kg, 27 October 2014, http://kabar.kg/rus/society/full/85071.

- <sup>71</sup> Transparency International (TI), *Corruption Perceptions Index 2014*, (Berlin: TI, 2014), http://www.transparency.org/country#KGZ.
- <sup>72</sup> The World Bank Group, "Ease of Doing Business in Kyrgyzstan" (Washington, DC: The World Bank Group, 2015), http://www.doingbusiness.org/data/exploreeconomies/kyrgyzrepublic/.
- <sup>73</sup> Alexander Kupatadze, "Kyrgyzstan—A virtual narco-state?" *The International Journal of Drug Policy* (2014): 25, http://www.ijdp.org/article/S0955-3959(14)00015-2/pdf.